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FACULTY SENATE MEETING
University Union 332
Minutes – April 10, 2024, 2:00 p.m.
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Guests: William Cherry, Faculty Policy Oversight Committee; Natalie Ellis, University Undergraduate Curriculum Committee; Amanda Fuller, University Brand Strategy and Communications; Holly Hunter, Faculty Success; Jennifer Lane, Graduate Council; Katy McDaniel, Assistant Vice Chancellor and Chief Human Resources Officer; Margarita Venegas, Finance and Administration; Ramona Washington, UNT Police; Nolan Wilkinson, NT Daily



	I.
	Welcome and Introductions
	2:00 pm. Faculty Senate (FS) Chair Adam Chamberlin called the meeting to order and in honor of student appreciation week expressed thanks to the FS graduate student assistant, Roshmina Thapa.

	II.
	Approval of Minutes (March 20, 2024) [vote]
	2:01 pm. FS Chair Chamberlin made a motion for acceptance of the minutes of the 3/20/2024 FS meeting. There were no corrections or other amendments. The FS approved acceptance of the minutes. 

	III.
	Department of Public Safety update (Chief Ramona Washington)
	2:01 pm. Chief Washington provided the following information:
· Chief Washington started in her current role in June 2023.
· The UNT Police Department has added license plate readers.
· Blue emergency phones are being decommissioned; they are costly to maintain and very rarely used due to the rise of cell phone availability.
· The department is investigating apps for distributing emergency information quickly; currently they use the Everbridge system.
· Funds have been shifted to monitoring and maintaining 1,300+ cameras to gather real-time intelligence in the dispatch center.
· The 911 system is robust for fast communications and geolocation as well.
· Lockdown buttons for classrooms; there is a project with Facilities to implement coming this summer to make "110" classrooms lockable. When the system is working more information will be distributed to the instructional faculty about how it works. The lockdown buttons will be connected to UNT's emergency notification system; once an emergency is confirmed UNT Police can lock the "110" classrooms (not "210" classrooms). A "110" classroom is one that is scheduled through the registrar's office and belongs to no specific department.

	IV.
	Faculty Policy Oversight Committee (William Cherry / Angie Cartwright) 
	[bookmark: _Hlk160179086]2:10 pm. Faculty Policy Oversight Committee (FPOC) co-chair William Cherry presented the following policies for first read:
First Read
· 06.020 Recruitment and Selection of Teaching Fellows. This policy is on its usual review cycle. There were no changes from the Graduate School or from FPOC. FS Executive Committee (EC) made a minor change adding a link to the new policy on evaluation of part time instructors.
· 06.047 Shared Governance and the Role of Advisory Committees. This policy also had no changes from FPOC. FS EC made some wording changes based on feedback from the FS Committee on Faculty Participation in Shared Governance; most noteworthy was a change from "should" to "shall" regarding administrators consulting with faculty on personnel matters.
· 06.052 Review of Tenured Faculty. This policy is being reviewed out of its usual cycle due to Senate Bill 18 on post-tenure review. The Office of General Counsel made changes last fall to comply with the new law. FPOC made some minor clarifications in language. FS EC discussed the policy at length but made no additional changes. The most significant difference in the policy as changed by the OGC is the requirement to put faculty on a performance plan if the person receives an unsatisfactory rating in any one area of review (teaching, research, and service).
Second Read [vote]
· 06.XXX Faculty Recruitment. Most of this policy was drafted by Academic Resources; this policy is being proposed pursuant to the recommendation of the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools and the Texas Workforce Commission. FPOC added language clarifying the role of unit bylaws in how search committees are formed. 
Senator Douglas Campbell made a motion to amend the policy to add "department head" before "director" at Section III letter I. Senator Paul Hutchison seconded. In discussion Senator Rose Baker noted that this change parallels language in other policies. The motion to amend passed. 
In further discussion, Senator Campbell expressed concern about there being too many people in unit administrator roles being on search committees for faculty librarian positions. FS Chair Chamberlin suggested this issue should be address via bylaws. FS Secretary Coby Condrey mentioned there is a plan to update the faculty librarians' bylaws. Senator Campbell declined to make a formal motion on this matter.
Dr. Cherry call the vote to approve the policy, as amended, which came originally as a motion from Committee. The FS approved the policy. 
· 06.027 Academic Workload. This policy is being reviewed late and out of its usual cycle to allow the Office of Faculty Success to complete an initiative related to workload. The current policy revision emphasizes equity and transparency regarding workload assignments. FPOC opted not to impose limits on unit flexibility regarding large classes and regarding service, due to the wide variation in how these matters are addressed across the colleges. 
Senator Campbell made a motion to add "and librarianship" at each occurrence of "teaching" and "instruction" throughout the policy. Senator Arunachalam Narayanan seconded. Various senators expressed concern that the addition is attempting to create an exhaustive list that cannot ever be completed. There was a suggestion to reword the motion to provide better flexibility. Another concern surfaced that without equating librarianship to teaching then the issue of academic freedom for librarian faculty comes into question. Other discussion ensued. The FS voted not to approve the motion.
Senator Andrew May made a motion to send the policy back to FPOC to add language to change "teaching" to "instructional activities" and provide a definition in the policy that is flexible for each unit's needs. Senator Frenzel seconded. Discussion on the motion noted that this motion would take a long time to get the policy back to the FS. Senator May withdrew the motion.
FS Chair Chamberlin made a motion to send the policy to Dr. Cherry to add language regarding "teaching" in alignment with discussion regarding Senator May's withdrawn motion. Senator McKay seconded. There was no further discussion. The FS passed the motion to refer the policy to Dr. Cherry for language modifications regarding "teaching."

	V.
	Parking update (Dillon McDaniel)
	2:46 pm. Mr. McDaniel, associate director of Parking and Transportation Services, provided the following information:
· No price increase for Faculty/Staff or Admin permits in 2024-2025.
· Parking by law is not allowed to use student fees for operating expenses; the revenue comes solely from permits, fees, and citations.
· The funds cover maintenance and expenses of surface lots and parking garages.
· Expanded parking is not feasible; however, the unit is exploring best uses of existing parking.
· Free park and ride at MedPark transit station. 
· Mobile Bike Shop encourages more people opting for bikes.
· New evening permits & other specialty parking options are now available at a reduced price.
· Transportation: DCTA provides bus and other transportation options for students, faculty & staff with a UNT ID card. This is paid by a student transit fee. The fee will need to increase due to inflation.
· Expect that all commuters eventually will need to park on remote lots and ride transit options to campus.
· 2024-2025 parking fees: limited increases; Union Circle Garage covered parking will become premium ($400/academic year), with top floor becoming ParkMobile only.
· New next year: $3.75/hour ParkMobile pop up parking; Lot 7 will go offline for the new science building construction; unclaimed A spaces will be sold earlier in the semester, not saved.
· Residents move inward; commuters move outward. Some resident lots will swap locations with Eagle permit lots.
· No increase in permit or citation prices.
· Encourage free park and ride options and encourage students to use buses & park remotely.
Question: What will happen with Lot 59? Answer: Most of the lot will be Eagle permit; not specific to faculty and staff though faculty can park there. 
Question: Could you raise funds by imposing an Uber or Lyft access fee? Answer: We haven't looked into that yet; we are attempting to address the issue of ride services using no-parking areas for drop offs and deliveries.
Question: Could we go to license plate recognition instead of decals? Answer: We are getting there, but it is very slow. We hope to start working on this in the next few years.
Question: Could we get an app to identify empty parking spaces? Answer: This idea is good but takes a lot of technology that we don't currently have. We would like to make this available but don't have any initiatives on it right now.
Question: Could Lot 20 be covered parking with solar panels? Answer: There is no update on this initiative. It is a good idea, but this would be a Facilities project. Parking was fully supportive. [A representative from Finance and Administration noted that this project stalled because Facilities was not eligible for the grant that would cover the costs. There are also plans to use that area for another parking garage in the future (10+ years away), so adding the solar panel infrastructure Lot 20 would likely be costly and very temporary.

	VI.

	Committee on Committees (Melissa McKay) 
	3:08 pm. Senator McKay drew attention to the updated spreadsheet of committee members and new nominations. She called for additional nominations; no senators made additional nominations. Senator McKay stated that there would be no vote today, but all nominees will be put forward at the next meeting of the FS on May 8. We now have most positions filled and most committees will be able to proceed to business early in the next academic year. Senator McKay expressed appreciation to the members of FS for their work to fill vacant committee appointments via the nominations process.

	VII.
	Elections Committee
(Adam Chamberlin)

	3:10 pm. FS Chair Chamberlin noted that elections are under way:
· Elections status: Results of the senator group elections will be announced soon. The call for at-large senator positions will go out next week. There will also be a call for nominations to the University Faculty Grievance Committee, which needs four full professors and one professional faculty.
· Officer elections: FS officer elections are coming on May 8. Senators wishing to run need to submit candidacy statements by Wednesday, May 1. 

	VIII.
	Faculty Senate Chair’s report (Adam Chamberlin)
	3:11 pm. FS Chair Chamberlin provided the following information:
· The presidential search is going well; the posting is on the Chronicle of Higher Education. The search is going in the right direction.
· Some members of the FS EC recently participated in a Mental Health First Aid Training. The training was a full day; the participants are still considering whether to recommend it to the entire faculty. 
· FS Chair Chamberlin is proposing a change to the EC via the Bylaws and Charter Committee. The proposal is to caucus at the end of the spring semester to allow the EC to have some continuity; this aligns with the current push to elect committee chairs in the spring semester for the following fall. The proposal is currently with committee.

	IX.
	Executive Committee (Amy Petros)
	3:13 pm. Vice Chair Amy Petros provided EC updates:
· Provost’s answers to discussion topics: the provost is unable to be at today's meeting, so he responded in writing to EC questions. The questions and his response were attached to the calendar invitation to todays' meeting. Very quickly:
· Regarding representation on search committees for administrator appointments, renewals, annual reviews, and transitioning interim appointments to permanent status … the provost welcomes input but does not wish to have a policy of requirements as administrator appointments are at the discretion of a dean or provost. 
· Regarding term limits for associate deans, the provost does not agree this is a good idea. There is a reappointment review process to identify problems.
· Regarding interim chair appointments from outside a department, again this kind of appointment is at the pleasure of the dean, and sometimes it is beneficial to a department to get a person who is not in the existing structure to achieve balance or who otherwise fills a need the existing faculty in the department may not be able to address effectively.
· Regarding how faculty can access unit-level budget data, faculty should request those data from the chair or from the dean. If you have asked but not received the information, let the provost know so he can follow up with the administrator.
· Regarding publication costs like article publication charges, the Libraries should request this funding in the budgeting process, if it is appropriate to do so. 
· Regarding software that allows for a systematic review, faculty who need something like this should work with unit administrators, who should work with deans, to address the need.
· Regarding getting a survey to assess classroom needs to be linked to an instructor's submission of final grades, the results of which would go to the FS University Classroom Committee to be relayed to the appropriate parties to address.
· UNT Day of Giving: several EC members attended the kickoff event on April 3, 2024, and asked people to donate to the FS fund for naming the faculty lounge after former Vice Provost for Faculty Success Bertina Combes.
Question: how much is needed? Answer: The donations need to reach $15,000; the total amount needed is $35,000 but other units like the President's Office will provide matching funds. FS Chair Chamberlin is unsure of the progress toward the $15K but will get it and report back.
· Graduate student compensation survey: about 1/3 of respondents were PhD, 2/3 were master's. This student cohort ranked increasing tuition benefit first, stipend increase second, and health insurance third. The faculty were split evenly between tuition benefit and stipend increase. The other category was a catch-all for those faculty who wanted all three, and requests for more readers, funding for travel and conferences for dissertation students and for data collection. Overall the comments indicated departments losing good students because our compensation package was not as good as a competitor school's, and to allow different colleges and departments to use additional funding in the way that best supports that's department's graduate students.
Question: has UNT considered allowing departments to buy reduced-rate tuition benefit "chits" (or coupons) that would allow departments to provide tuition to its graduate students at lowered cost? Answer: Vice Chair Petros is not familiar with this idea and will reach out to the senator for more information.

	X.
	Other Standing Committees Updates [vote]
	3:29 pm. Two standing committees submitted their minutes for approval:
· UUCC Report/Minutes for April, 2024: Natalie Ellis presented the minutes of the University Undergraduate Curriculum Committee for FS approval. There was no discussion, no correction needed. The FS approved the April 2024 minutes of the UUCC.
· Graduate Council Minutes for February 2024. Jennifer Lane presented the minutes of the Graduate Council for FS approval. She commented that the changes were simple and routine, and the workload was a bit lighter in the spring than in the fall. The FS approved the February, 2024, minutes of the Graduate Council.

	XI.
	New Business
	3:31 pm. FS Chair Chamberlin called for new business.
· Senator McKay made a request for FS to create resolution that clarifies librarianship as an instructional activity and therefore should be inclusive of the same academic freedom that instructional faculty receive. FS Chair Chamberlin accepted the request as an item for action by the EC, with the resolution to be presented for full FS approval at the next meeting.

	XII.
	Old Business 
	3:32 pm. FS Chair Chamberlin called for old business. No senators presented old business.

	XIII.
	Comments for the Good of the Order
	· UNT’s We Mean Green Fund Committee are having a logo design competition with prizes. Logo designs must be submitted by noon on April 22. Official rules and logo requirements can be found at bit.ly/GreenFundLogo24 
· Officer candidacy statements are due to the facultysenate@unt.edu by Wednesday, May 1
· Final in-person Faculty Senate meeting for the Senate year is Wednesday, May 8.  We will have a pizza party, so bring your appetite
· Note that FS Chair was present today, and the meeting still ended early. Huzzah!

	XIV.
	Adjournment
	3:33 pm. FS Chair adjourned the meeting.
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